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To Find Real Peace Within 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

T he wealth of Naam is very precious. 
No wealth of this world can be as 

precious as the wealth of Naam. Our 
Satgurus have given us this precious 
wealth of Naam as a gift. We are able to 
realize its real value and the sacrifices 
made by the Master only when we go 
within. Only after going within ourselves 
can we see how much Master has done 
for us and what is the real value of the 
Naam which He has given us freely. All 
the Masters have gone within and real- 
ized the glory of Their Master; They have 
always been so grateful to Their Mas- 
ters. They have always said, "We sacri- 
fice ourselves on You, Master, because 
You have done so much for us." Guru 
Angad Dev Ji Maharaj says, "I sacrifice 
myself hundreds of times for my Master 
because He has given me that priceless 
Naarn, that precious Naarn. The wealth 
of Naam will go with us, but no matter 
how much worldly wealth we go on col- 
lecting, no wealth of this world will ever 
go with us." Nothing from this world 
will ever help us. The only thng which 
we can take along with us when we leave 
this world, it is the wealth of Naarn. 

I am always very grateful to my be- 
loved Lord Kirpal, Who showered so 
much grace upon me. As Swami Ji Ma- 
haraj has said, "The Masters come into 
this world for the sake of the souls and 
They release us from the beatings of the 

This Satsang was given on July 27, 1990 
zt Sant BaniAshrum, in Sunbornton, NH. 

Angels of Death." Masters come into 
this world to take up the human form, 
They give up Their Real Home of peace 
and happiness and They assume this 
body which is full of suffering only for 
the sake of the souls. 

Ever since our soul separated from 
God Almighty, she has been wandering 
here and there getting kicked and 
knocked, only in search of the real peace, 
but so far she has not received that real 
peace. In order to realize God Almighty 
and get real peace even the great rishis 
and munis went away from their homes 
into the jungles and did a lot of austeri- 
ties and practices. But still they could 
not get that peace; they did not realize 
God Almighty. And no matter what prac- 
tices they did, since they were not suc- 
cessful in achieving any real peace fiom 
those practices, they fell down, because 
their mind made them dance to his tune. 
When we do not do the real practices, 
when we do not come near real peace, 
all the outer rites and rituals and prac- 
tices in which we are involved do not 
lead us anywhere, and one day we fall 
fiom those practices. So those rishis and 
munis not only fell down fiom their med- 
itation and practices, but they did such 
things that people laughed at them, be- 
cause they were looked upon by the oth- 
er people as the devotees of God. In the 
Puranas we read the stories of many great 
rishis and munis who went in the jun- 
gles and did a lot of practices in order to 
search for that peace, but instead of get- 



ting peace they did things at which peo- 
ple laughed. 

All the things which we do in this 
world, we do only in search of peace. In 
our childhood we thlnk that when we 
become adolescents we will get peace, 
but when we get to that age the passions 
surround and bother us, and we do not 
have any peace. Then we think that may- 
be when we get old we will have more 
peace, we will not be bothered with all 
those things. But when we get to our old 
age, instead of having any peace we get 
even more disturbed because the diseas- 
es and sicknesses disturb us. 

The man and woman marry in order 
to get peace. We think that after getting 
married we will have peace, that all our 
difficulties will end. But after we get 
married, and when disharmony is creat- 
ed in married life, then instead of find- 
ing the peace which we were expecting, 
we get more difficulties. 

If we look at the people who rule, 
those who have the power in their hands, 
we thmk that maybe these great leaders: 
kings, emperors and rulers, may have 
peace because they have so much in their 
control. But when we look at them we 
realize that when the opposite party 
comes into power, the same people who 
used to love and care for them so much, 
who used to put garlands around their 
necks, the same people start criticizing 
them, they turn against them. We realize 
that there is no peace in ruling, no peace 
in having power. In fact it is like a bed 
made of thorns. To rule or to have power 
is like sleeping on a bed of thorns. 

In whatever religion we are born, ac- 
cording to that religion, we do the daily 
practices, and prayers. We travel to the 
holy places of pilgrimage and we think 
that by going to the places of worship 

and by doing all these things according 
to our religion we will get peace. But 
over there also our mind gets confused. 
We do not get any peace. Because you 
know that every person says that his re- 
ligion is the best, and we think that the 
other religion is no good. So when we 
see all this, instead of getting any peace 
of mind, we get confused. 

One may think that if one has a lot of 
wealth then he will get peace. But if we 
get a lot of wealth then we worry about 
how to protect it. Sometimes we have 
problems with taxes and we are afraid 
of thleves. So instead of getting any 
peace from collecting a lot of wealth, 
we are disturbed by it. 

Mahatmas mean to say that there is 
no peace, no happiness, in anything of 
this world. Mahatmas have gone within 
and they have explored within them- 
selves and they have finally found peace, 
and that is why they tell us, "If you also 
go within you will fmd the peace there." 
They tell us, "If you want to have real 
peace, go to a Mahatma who has found 
peace Himself, because He is the on14 
one who can teach you how to go withir 
and find the peace which is inside you.' 

Great Satguru Baba Sawan Singh 
Whose birthday is today and in Whosc 
remembrance we are sitting here to, 
gether, often talked about Himself in thc 
Satsang. I was very fortunate to get man! 
opportunities to sit at His feet and I wai 
able to listen to His dwourses. He oftel 
said that for twenty-two years in His life 
when He was searching for the Mastei 
He went everywhere, read many book: 
went to many sadhus-those who ha' 
taken up the outer form of the sadhus- 
and He went to many different placer 
read many scriptures, but He did nc 
find any peace from all those thing! 
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When did He find the peace? Only when 
He came to the Mahatma Who had be- 
come the Form of Peace and Who was 
able to give the peace. When He came 
to His Master, Baba Jaimal Singh, He 
told him, "Dear son, if you really want 
to have peace, you need to go within 
because the real peace is found only af- 
ter going within." So Baba Sawan Singh 
did according to the instructions of Baba 
Jaimal Singh, He Himself achieved the 
peace, He Himself got the peace from 
within and He told all those who went to 
Him how they could go within them- 
selves and find peace over there. He of- 
ten used to say that there is no peace 
outside. If there is anyplace after reach- 
ing which our soul can get peace it is 
our within. Only after we take our soul 
back to our Real Home, after reaching 
our Real Home, can our soul achieve 
peace. Sach Khand is our Real Home; it 
is the place from where our soul was 
separated. He used to say that when we 
are able to merge our soul with the 
Shabd, and when we take our soul back 
to Sach Khand, because the soul came 
out from the Shabd, only then can our 
soul have the real peace. 

As I said earlier, we only realize the 
sacrifices made by the Master for us, we 
only learn about the favors He has done 
for us, after going within. I was very 
fortunate that I got many opportunities 
to sit at the feet of Master Sawan Singh. 
It was all His grace that He allowed me 
to be with Him and He allowed me to sit 
at His feet. And I have seen how much 
pain and how much love He used to have 
for His Master in His heart. He would 
always become so overwhelmed with 
love for His Master. Even in front of the 
Sangat, even in the Satsang, He would 
pour out all the love He would have for 

His Master. Even in His last days when 
He was very sick and physically very 
weak, He used to become overwhelmed 
and had so much love. In the pain of 
separation He would say, "I am willing 
to sacrifice anything, everything which 
I have, if my Master would come and 
give me His darshan." 

There are many dear ones sitting here 
who have had the blessed opportunity of 
sitting at the feet of great Master Kirpal 
Singh Ji and they know how much pain 
of separation and how much love Mas- 
ter Kirpal used to have for His Master. 
And many times while talking about His 
Master He used to become emotional. 

Supreme Father Kirpal never said that 
He was any power or anything like that. 
He always used to say, "I am a pipe; I 
am only giving the water which I am 
receiving from Master Sawan Singh." 

A brief hymn of Kabir Sahib is pre- 
sented to you. In this hymn Kabir Sahib 
will lovingly explain to us how it is dif- 
ficult for us to develop and maintain 
love for the Master. This arrangement, 
this system has been devised by God 
Almighty Himself. If He were to come 
into the world in the body of a cow or 
some other kind of animal, we would 
never be able to understand His language. 
If He were to come in the form of gods 
and goddesses, there would be no way 
we could ever communicate with Him. 
Since we are in the human body, He also 
assumes this human body. He comes and 
lives among us, and tells us about o w  
Real Home and awakens our soul. 

Since He comes in the human body 
and we are also human beings, you know 
that it is very easy for us to develop love 
for someone who is like us. So that is 
why He has developed this system and 
He always comes in the human form so 
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that wc can love Him, because He is 
also in the human form. And gradually, 
after loving the human form of the Mas- 
tcr, wc may go  back to our Real Home. 
But since God Almighty comes in the 
human form, and since He is living in 
thc human body, we see Him doing all 
the things which a human being does 
likc eating and drinking, sleeping and 
all thc things like that, so  that is why 
sometirncs it becomes very difficult for 
us to believe that He is God Who has 
come in thc human form. Whenever our 
mind bothers us, he shakes our faith, 
and we do not always remember that 
Master is God Who has come in the 
human form. But when we go  within 
and when we sce Him there then it is 
very easy for us to believe that Master 
is the Shabd form, He is the form of the 
Shabd who is present all the time within 

everyone. But until we go within it is 
very difficult for us to maintain love 
and faith in the Master. 

If we people had been going within, 
had realized how God Almighty comes 
in the human form, do you think that 
people would have mistreated the Mas- 
ters who came in the past? Guru Nanak 
Sahib was called the one who misleads 
people from the Path, and was even 
called insane. And Guru Teg Bahadur 
was killed after being tortured in so 
many inhuman ways. Similarly, Guru 
Gobind Singh was also bothered very 
much. For three months the enemy 
armies pursued Him; He could not rest 
anywhere, He could not change His 
clothes. You can very well imagine His 
condition. If you are not allowed to 
change your clothes for even one day, 
how you feel, just imagine the condition 
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of Guru Gobind Singh that He was not 
allowed to change His clothes for three 
months. So if we people had been going 
within and if we had realized that They 
are God in human form, do you think 
that we would have given such tortures 
to the great Masters? 

Christ was crucified and a crown of 
thorns was put on His head. Just by 
thmking about the cross our soul trem- 
bles. Just imagine the condition of the 
One Who was put on that cross and cru- 
cified. And of how He was also tortured. 
We did all this in the name of religion. 
Those Mahatmas, those Masters, They 
did not do any sin, They did not do any- 
thing wrong. We were supposed to take 
advantage of Their coming into this 
world, but instead of learning the devo- 
tion of God from Them, we tortured and 
troubled Them so much and we did all 
this obeying our mind, and in the name 
of religion. The so-called responsible 
people of the religion did this only to 
fulfill their self-interest. 

Master Sawan Singh also had to face 
a lot of opposition from many different 
religions. Many different religions made 
their religious places across the road 
from the Dera and they used to criticize 
and oppose Master Sawan Singh from 
there. Master Sawan Singh and all the 
Masters never answered criticism in the 
same tone. They always forgive. They 
never take any revenge. So Master Sawan 
Singh, Who was an abode of forgive- 
ness, used to say, "Dear ones, the langar 
over here in this Dera is of the Master. 
You may be hungry and needing food 
and you are welcome to have food here." 
He used to invite even His opponents, 
His critics, to come and have food in 
His langar. 

We know that we satsangis do not 

have as much capacity for patience, but 
the Masters, the Saints, have a lot of 
patience in Them. That is why whenever 
Master Sawan Singh Ji used to invite 
His opponents to come and have food in 
the langar-sometimes He used to say, 
"You can take flour from here and you 
can make your own food"-when He 
would say that the satsangis around Him 
would get upset and say, "But they are 
criticizing us." Master Sawan Singh Ji 
used to say, "No, they are not doing any- 
thing wrong to us, in fact they are doing 
our work. You see that you do not have 
to do any publicity and you do not have 
to tell people about the Path. It is they 
who are telling people about the Path, 
so, in fact, they are doing your work and 
we should feed them, we should help 
them." 

I am not telling all these things to 
you because I have read this in a book 
or have heard this from anyone. I have 
seen all this with my own eyes. 

He used to give the example of Man- 
sur. He used to say that when Mansur 
was being killed He told God Almighty, 
"0 Lord, forgive them because they do 
not know what they are doing; they do 
not recognize me. But I have so much 
sympathy, so much pain, for them in my 
heart." 

When Master Kirpal Singh Ji went 
to Rajasthan on His very first tour, the 
religious people opposed Him very much 
also. They used to say that Master Kir- 
pal did not preach correctly and they 
used to say things against Him. But this 
time with the grace of Almighty Kirpal, 
in every leaf of that place, every crea- 
ture of that place sings the praise of Kir- 
pal. 

So here Kabir Sahib says that until 
we go within it is very difficult to main- 
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tain the love of the Master and it is very 
difficult to understand the Master. 

But Kabir Sahib also says this: "We 
cannot achieve anything until we develop 
love for, until we have the devotion for, 
the Master. 

0 Brother, it is dz$icult to be de- 
voted to the Master. 

Without being devoted one 5 work 
does not get done, the jiva gets 
finished. 

Kabir Sahib says, "God Almighty does 
not open His door to us and the inner 
veil does not get lifted up, until we have 
love and faith for the Master." 

Once Bulleh Shah made a request to 
Inayat Shah, "Master, we have a wed- 
ding in our family, so ifYou would kind- 
ly grace that occasion we would be very 
grateful to You." But Inayat Shah said, 
"No, I cannot go there." You know that 
Masters have many other thlngs to at- 
tend to. So Inayat Shah replied that He 
could not attend the wedding. Bulleh 
Shah said, "If You can send one of Your 
disciples, one of Your men, we will un- 
derstand that You have come, we will 
respect hun and understand that the Mas- 
ter has come in his form." Inayat Shah 
agreed to that and sent one of His sat- 
sangis, one of His disciples to attend the 
wedding. But the other people over there, 
they did not respect that person, they 
did not appreciate him as much as they 
should have. They understood him just 
as an ordinary person. If they had un- 
derstood him as the form of Inayat Shah 
then they would have respected him, but 
they did not understand him like that so 
he was not treated very well. 

When that person went back to In- 
ayat Shah, he told Him how he was not 

well-received and was not treated well. 
Inayat Shah got upset at Bulleh Shah. 
Even though Bulleh Shah used to go 
within and he used to enjoy the intoxi- 
cation inside, when Inayat Shah got up- 
set at Bulleh Shah, all that intoxication 
went away. So you can very well imag- 
ine the condition of a person who used 
to go within and if all of a sudden he 
loses that intoxication ofthe inner expe- 
riences, how he would feel. So Bulleh 
Shah realized that he had made a mis- 
take by not treating that person very well 
and that the Master had become very 
upset. 

He began to think about how he could 
go and please the Master. He thought, 
"If somehow I am able to go to Inayat 
Shah and please Him, only then will I 
again get this intoxication." Because 
when Inayat Shah got upset at Bulleh 
Shah He had even said, "I don't want to 
see him anymore, I will not accept even 
a glass of water from his hand," and He 
expressed His anger. So that is why 
Bulleh Shah tried to think of some way 
of going to see Inayat Shah and pleasing 
Him. He joined a group of musicians 
and singers who were going to see In- 
ayat Shah and when they went there 
Bulleh Shah had covered his face with a 
piece of cloth so that Inayat Shah would 
not recogmze him right away. When he 
started singing his prayer song, at once 
Inayat Shah recogmzed that it was the 
voice of his disciple. So He said, "Are 
you Bulleh?" In Hindi bulla means a 
forgetful one. He replied, "Yes Master, I 
am Bulleh, but I am bulla," whlch means 
I am the forgetful one, or I have forgot- 
ten. So at once Inayat Shah was pleased 
with him because Bulleh Shah had apol- 
ogized and had come to Inayat Shah 
seeking His forgiveness. 
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Guru Ram Das Ji in His writings says, 
"0 Master, You are much more beloved; 
I have more love for You than the love I 
have for my mother, father, wife, and 
my children." 

Master Sawan Singh Ji used to say, 
"If you cannot do anything else, at least 
have love for the Master." Because if 
you have love for the Master, where will 
you go? You will go to the place where 
your Master will go. The Master has 
come from Sach Khand and if you will 
be in love with Him, you will also go to 
Sach Khand. It is as if we surrender any- 
thing to the wave of the ocean, where 
will that go? That thing will go to the 
bottom of the ocean, because the wave 
which has come out from the bottom of 
the ocean goes back into the depth of 
thc ocean. In the same way, the Master 
who has come from Sach Khand, He 

goes back there and if we are in love 
with Him, we also go there. 

Guru Nanak Sahib says, "What is the 
relationship of the beloveds of God with 
God Almighty?" He says that just as the 
waves of the water emanate from the 
water itself and finally the waves or bub- 
bles which are formed from the water 
go and dissolve in the water, in the same 
way the beloveds of God come from God 
Almighty and they go back to Him. 

Swami Ji Maharaj says, "Why don't 
you love the Master? Why do you al- 
ways remain prey to the Angels of 
Death?" 

The love for the Master helps us to 
give up the love for the world. 

As the rainbird, who is thirsy for 
the raindrop repeats, "Be- 
loved, Beloved." 
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Kabir Sahib gives a very good example the rain, such should be the disciple's 
of the love for the Master. He says that love for the Master. 
just as a rainbird, who always desires In the same way, the dear loving sat- 
the raindrop and will not drink any oth- sangis of the Master, they always be- 
er watcr, and until he gets the raindrop come happy only after getting the dar- 
he goes on rcmcmbering his beloved, shan of the Master. 
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Those who have the thirst for the dar- 
shan of the Master outside only they can 
have the thirst or the yearning for the 
inner darshan of the Master. They work 
hard and they yearn and they manifest 
that form of the Master within them, 
that form which always remains with 
them twenty-four hours a day. 

Master Sawan Singh Ji used to tell 
the story of two initiates of Baba Jairnal 
Singh. Their names were Ramdita and 
Machar and they were very good devo- 
tees, very good meditators. They used to 
go within and have the darshan of Baba 
Jaimal Singh. Once when they went to 
their fields, before starting their work 
they had to water their field of corn. So 
Machar said, "Ramdita, today I did not 
have the darshan of Baba Ji." Ramdita 
said the same thing, "I also did not have 
His darshan." So they both decided to 
sit in the meditation and not get up until 
they would get the darshan of Baba Jai- 
mal Singh. They said, "If this corn is 
supposed to dry up without water, who 
cares, because it is the cornfield of the 
Master, and if it dries, it is the Master 
who will lose." So they both sat down. 
You know, sometimes Master puts the 
loving devoted disciples to the test. So 
they both sat in the meditation and after 
one hour, only after they had gotten the 
darshan of Baba Jaimal Singh, they got 
up from their meditation and then they 
started working. 

Day and night he remains thirsty 
and thus gives up his life, but 
he doesn 't like any other wa- 
ter. 

Now He says that the rainbird goes on 
writhing in pain day and night, suffering 
a great deal without water from the rain- 

drops, but he does not drink any other 
water because he thinks that if he would 
drink any water other than the raindrop 
it would bring a bad name to his family. 

Guru Aqan Dev Ji Maharaj also 
talked about this yearning in His writ- 
ing. Once [before He was selected as 
Guru Ramdas' successor] he was sent 
away to attend the wedding of some rel- 
ative and he was told not to come back 
until he was called back. You know that 
one who has been having the darshan of 
the Master everyday, if he is sent away 
and if he is not able to have the darshan 
of the Master how he would feel. So 
when he was sent away, Guru &an Dev 
Ji Maharaj wrote a letter to his Master 
Guru Ramdas, saying "My mind is de- 
siring Your darshan and it is yearning to 
have Your darshan just as a rainbird 
yearns for the raindrop. I do not find 
peace anywhere and without seeing the 
beautiful form of my Master, my mind 
will not get any peace." 

As the deer, who is the lover of 
music, goes to hear the music. 

He hears the music and sacrific- 
es his life, but does not be- 
come afraid of his death. 

Kabir Sahib lovingly says that the deer 
is fond of hearing a particular sound and 
whenever he hears that sound he at once 
goes there and surrenders himself to the 
hunters who are playing that particular 
instrument. You see that deer usually 
don't like to come near man, but when 
they hear that instrument they do not 
care for their life. Since they are so much 
in love with that sound they will go and 
put their head on the lap of the hunter. 
They do that only because they are in 
love with, and they are attached to, the 
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sound of that particular instrument. 

As the Sati, who climbs over the 
Sat (Truth)* and who adopts 
the path of her beloved hus- 
band, does not fear seeing the 
fire. 

Happily she sits in the jire. 

* Here it means the funeral pyre. 

Now Kabir Sahib talks about the thmg 
that used to happen in those times, espe- 
cially in the State of Rajasthan, that if 
any woman's husband would die, the wife 
would also burn herself in the funeral 
pyre of the dead husband. In those days 
the wives used to be very devoted to 
their husbands and those who would 
think: "what is the use of living without 
the husband?' they would sacrifice and 
kill themselves like this. And people used 
to make temples in their name, and oth- 
er people would go there and worship 
over there. 

You know that whenever there is any 
true thing, always it is imitated. So now- 
adays when people started imitating that 
practice, they even started lulling the 
wives of the dead person. Even though 
the wives were not willing to do that, 
but they started throwing the wife of the 
dead husband into the funeral pyre. So 
now the government has banned that 
practice and it is considered to be a case 
of murder if someone tries to kill any 
woman along with her husband. So now 
it is against the law over there. 

But Guru Nanak Sahib and all the 
other Saints, have condemned this prac- 
tice of killing oneself with the dead body 
of the husband. Guru Nanak Sahib says 
about the sati, "Do not call her a sati 
who burns only her body with the dead 
body of her husband. Sati is the one 

who burns herself in the pain of separa- 
tion from her beloved." 

The relationship between the husband 
and wife IS the most holy, the purest 
one, because they are tied together in 
the bonds of love and if we are able to 
understand how important it is for both 
the husband and wife to remain faithful 
to each other, we can easily maintain 
the married life. 

But if we let our mind go free then 
we never get any satisfaction, no matter 
how much we indulge, and no matter 
with how many people we live, we will 
never get any peace or satisfaction. It is 
like a fire: the more wood you put on 
the fire, the more it will burn; it will 
never stop. So that is why here He says 
that one does not get any satisfaction. 
Guru Sahib also says the same thing, 
that the unchaste woman who goes to 
many different people does not get any 
satisfaction. No matter how much one 
indulges with another person, in the end 
they repent, but to no avail, because they 
do not get any satisfaction even after 
indulging with so many people. 

Two groups are standing in front 
of each o t h e ~  the brave ones 
are fighting. 

They fall on the earth after get- 
ting cut to pieces, but they do 
nor run awayfrom the battle- 
field. 

Kabir Sahib lovingly tells us, "Suppose 
there are two groups in the battlefield 
who are fighting with each other. The 
brave one always fights there until death, 
but anyone who turns his back and runs 
away from the battle is called a coward. 
He does not get any pain, he brings dis- 
grace to the name of his group. Because 
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a brave person knows only either to kill 
or get killed in the battlefield." 

The Master and the disciple also go 
to the battlefield and here the Master 
has armed the disciple with the weapon 
of the Shabd Dhun. You know what is 
our battlefield? This Eye Center is the 
battlefield where we have to go. You 
know that when we sit in the meditation, 
in the beginning when we start with- 
drawing from the body we feel as if ants 
are biting our hands and feet, and as our 
soul goes on withdrawing from the body 
we go on feeling more and more pain, 
and when our soul breaks the chakras 
which come in between on the journey 
we feel a tremendous amount of pain, 
but we do not surrender to that pain and 
we sit through that pain and we go on 
doing our meditation because we need 
to go to the battlefield where our Mas- 
ter is waiting for us. And the Eye Center 
is our battlefield and that is why when a 
disciple sits in meditation he has to bear 
the pain and only the disciple who bears 
the pain and comes to the Eye Center 
can be called as the brave warrior. 

Kabir Sahib says, "We can recognize 
a brave warrior only with this quality: 
that one who fights until the last mo- 
ment, who prefers to get cut into little, 
little, pieces rather than leave the battle 
field, that one is a brave warrior." 

The religion of our soul is the same 
as the religion of God Almighty. In or- 
der to become successful in achieving 
the religion of God Almighty no matter 
how much sacrifice we have to make, 
even the biggest sacrifice made in this 
Path of realizing the Oversoul, is con- 
sidered to be the smallest one. That is 
why Guru Nanak Sahib says, "The best 
religion of all is the religion of uniting 
one's soul with the Oversoul, because 

by doing the practices of this religion 
our karmas become pure and holy." 

Give up the attachment of your 
body. 

Becoming fearless sing His glory. 
Says Kabir, "Listen 0 Sadhus, 

otherwise you will lose your 
human birth. " 

When we sit down to do the worldly 
work we do not feel tired, we do not say 
we have no time, and we do not have 
any difficulties when we have to do the 
worldly work. But when it comes to do- 
ing the meditation then we have so many 
difficulties, either we don't have the time, 
or we do not like doing it. We present so 
many difficulties to the Master; we even 
tell the Master that our mind does not 
want us to sit, or that we do not enjoy 
sitting in the meditation. 

Dear ones, you will enjoy sitting in 
the meditation, you will like doing it 
only if you sit in the meditation every 
day. So that is why, whether your mind 
likes it or not, whether you enjoy doing 
it or not, you should do it because you 
will start enjoying it and liking it only if 
you make yourself sit regularly in the 
meditation. 

Kabir Sahib says, "God Almighty has 
given us this precious human birth which 
is an opportunity to do the devotion of 
God and realize Him. But we lose this 
opportunity, we waste this human body 
indulging in the worldly pleasures and 
passions, and that is why we do not take 
advantage of this precious opportunity 
and we lose it." This is the opportunity 
which God has given to us for realizing 
Him. 

We all face this problem, especially 
those who have children. You know that 
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sometimes the children do not like to go 
to school or to study. It is very hard for 
the parents to accept this and they are 
confused. Even the teachers at the school 
complain to the parents that their child 
does not pay any attention to the studies 
and he is not doing well in school. So 
the teacher voices his concern and the 
parents explain to the child that he should 
be studying in the school, he should pay 
attention to what the teacher is teachng. 

If there are relatives or other people 
in the neighborhood, they all come to 
help the chld and they talk to him about 
the importance of studying and going to 
school and listening to the teachers. So 
there are many people who can help the 
children, and encourage them to go to 
school. So it becomes very easy for the 
teacher because he is getting so much 
help from the parents, friends, and rela- 
tives. And because the child is also get- 
ting encouragement from the other peo- 
ple, he likes going to school and then 
very easily the teacher can teach him. 

But if we compare this with the work 
of our Master we will see how difficult 
the work of the Master is. Because we 
are also like the innocent children. We 
do not like to come to the Path, or to get 
initiation and afterwards we do not like 
to sit in meditation. We have so many 
difficulties. But there is no one to en- 

courage us to do the Path and to help us 
to come to the Master and do the medi- 
tation. 

Instead of getting any help from our 
kends  or relatives, they all are trying to 
take us away, to pull us apart from the 
Master. The friends and relatives say, 
"Why have you become a renunciate, 
why do you have to do this devotion?" 
Even our relatives, our family members, 
they all say this is no good for you, you 
should not do the meditation and like 
that. Even the parents if they have be- 
come old they will say it is our time to 
do the devotion of Lord, it is not for you 
to do the devotion of Lord, you should 
take care of us and things like that. So 
you see that it is very difficult for the 
Master to keep us on the Path because 
we do not get any encouragement or help 
from the people around us. Instead of 
helping they all try to take us away from 
the Path and meditation. So in compari- 
son to the work of the teacher the work 
of the Master is even more difficult. 

So in this brief hymn Kabir Sahib 
lovingly explained to us that in order to 
go withn, first of all you need to love 
the Master, Because the inner door will 
not be opened to you until you have love 
for the Master. God Almighty does not 
open the door for us until we have love 
for the Master. 
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Never Fear Death 
JLom a letter to the Brockr, His first American disciples 

Baba Sawan Singh Ji 

March 24,1933 
Dear Daughter and Dear Son, 

The secretary has not been keeping 
fit for some time past and thus the reply 
to your letters has been very much de- 
layed. Your letters, one written in Au- 
gust, the other in November, and the third 
in January, were received and gone into 
by me in due time. Dr. Johnson has been 
writing to you off and on. He is working 
earnestly. 

On your recommendation, I have 
asked Mr. Myers to take up the work in 
the South and I hope Dr. will be keeping 
himself in touch with him and help him 
as best as he could. He is very sensible, 
loves the Sant Mat and is also seeing 
something in the within. I hope he will 
not feel it burdensome. 

As I wrote in my last letter, Mrs. 
Brock's first consideration is to look af- 
ter her health and as her physician says 
not to overstrain her heart, the R.S. work 
can wait. Even in her exercises, she 
should take due precaution. I am very 
pleased with you both for the practical 
way in which you have molded your lives 
and your attitude in life. You provide a 
practical demonstration of what the R.S. 
teaches in theory. You have met the ups 
and downs of life cheerfully and your 
faith in the goodness of the Master has 
not shaken. In adversity and disease one 
gets opportunity to test himself and his 
depth in his faith. Your November letter 
written after Mrs. Brock had recovered 
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from the attack is creditable to you both. 
Sickness if borne with patience causes 
less trouble and worry to the patient as 
well as to those who are looking after 
the patient. Patience lies in stilling the 
mind, and the higher it has been raised, 
the greater the patience. 

You know we are not to live here 
forever, nor is it our wish to stay here on 
this plane of struggle and strife a minute 
longer than we can help. And even if 
somebody tried to live here forever, he 
cannot succeed. The Angel of Death can- 
not be bribed and the Karmic law can- 
not be defied. We are to go one day. 
Therefore, we may so mold ourselves 
that while doing our allotted duties here 
as best as we could, we find ourselves 
ready to go with the messenger when he 
gives the message "return home." We 
should not be found staggering and hes- 
itating then. This is the time for prepa- 
ration to meet that requirement. Again 
why any hesitation (in us) the followers 
of Sant Mat, the followers of the Cur- 
rent. Our Path homeward is lit with the 
brightest of suns and moons, and our 
home is peace personified and our Fa- 
ther Love and Grace. I gladly repeat that 
you are living as a disciple should. 

Mrs. Brock says that in her last at- 
tack of the heart disease she did not see 
the light and she expressed fear of going 
in darkness. Doctor also thought that she 
may pass any minute but no Master had 
shown His face. Dear daughter, you will 
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never die in darkness. When the end is 
not near and Karma alone is being paid, 
the Master's form does not show itself 
so that the devotee in pain may not re- 
quest for the altering or the modifying 
of the course of the disease. The Master 
wishes that the Karma be gone through 
and its bad effect neutralized. When the 
end is near, the Master does not lose 
sight of the soul and remains with it and 
gives so much sweetness in the Current 
that the attention is withdrawn from all 
directions and is held within. I tell you 
the case of my own mother. I was her 
only son. She was the disciple of my 
Master, and once or twice a week she 
saw her Master within. I was yet in ser- 
vice in the Himalayan hills, some dis- 
tance from her and home. Like a good 
mother she would write to me of good 
things only but never wrote to me of her 
illness so that I may not feel anxious 
about her. She fell ill and was down on 
her bed for two months. I was sent for 
by wire. Reaching home I found her bet- 
ter. On inquiry about the trouble she said, 
"The disease was not so painful but the 
absence of the Master for two full 
months was too much to be borne. He is 
with me now for the last three days." On 
further inquiry about the absence of the 
Master for two months, she replied, 
"Master said there was this karma which 
had to be gone through. 'It is not intend- 
ed to give you another birth. Your end is 
come now, and you are to go now, and 
you will be taken away in three days 
time.' " After three days when the time 
came, she asked us (family members) to 
sit in meditation. When we were in med- 
itation, she passed away. 

Coming back here or going up with- 
in after death depends upon the tenden- 
cy of the attention. Like the pans of the 

balance that which carries the heavier 
load goes down. If the world is mean- 
ingless and has no value in your eyes, 
and instead your mind is given to the 
Guru and Sat Purush and there is a long- 
ing to go to Sach Khand, then there is 
no power which can bring you back. If 
due to adverse circumstances much time 
has not been given to the Current, but 
there is love for the Master and wish to 
go w i t h ,  even then rebirth is not giv- 
en. The soul is taken to Trikuti or Daswan 
Dwar and made to make good the defi- 
ciency and in time taken further up. If 
on the other hand the love for the Mas- 
ter and the Word is nominal only and 
the mind is given over to the world, then 
there is rebirth. But this new birth is 
better suited for the spiritual work than 
the previous one. The mind is peaceful 
and the devotee gets initiation and the 
opportunity to work up and replace the 
worldly desires by a longing to go with- 
in and live on the higher planes. There- 
fore a devotee of the Current should nev- 
er fear death. He is not going down the 
man stage in transmigration. His effort 
should be to finish his work now and 
here. 

You are right when you say that it is 
our duty to lighten our Karmic burden 
in this life by giving as much time to the 
Current as possible. The Karma of innu- 
merable lives has to be paid. It may look 
difficult but it is easier to pay it here. A 
creditor is contented with taking very 
much less than his dues from a debtor 
who has made up his mind to leave the 
country and settle somewhere else par- 
ticularly when he has the backing of a 
mighty companion (Satguru). 

I have said many a time before and I 
repeat it again that once the seed of 
Naam has been sown in soil (heart), it 
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must sprout one day, grow, become a 
full tree and bear fruit. It is impossible 
to destroy this seed. The devotee of the 
Current must reach Sach Khand. It is 
inevitable. 

Regarding your lark, you know the 
birds and animals are endowed with all 
the feelings and senses that m~ has. 
There is a difference in quantity but not 
in quality. Governed by the Karmic law 
they are in this form now. They were 

men like us once. The old associations 
express themselves in attractions and 
hatreds, utilities and enmities. Your lark 
is no stranger to you. New acquaintan- 
ces have little depths. 

Soul is a drop of the Word-ocean. To 
find peace it must merge its entity in the 
Word. He who practices the Word here 
feels lighter here and is happier when he 
goes within. He who has attached him- 
self to the Current cannot go astray. 
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I sympathize with Miss Schumacker 
in her present troubles. In this world you 
seldom come across a happy soul. Un- 
der the burden of ailments and troubles, 
mental and physical, every soul feels 
oppressed. The soul that rides on the 
current is happy however. When hard 
times come, a devotee should face them 
with patience and should derive strength 
from the Current to bear them, remem- 
bering that if good days have passed 
away giving place to bad, the bad also in 
their time will be replaced by the good 
days again. A boat held to its moorings 
will see the flood waters pass by, but 
detached from its moorings it may not 
survive the flood. Current is our base- 
our moorings. Soul attached to the Cur- 
rent is safe. No harm if she has to cook 
meat to keep a house. She may not eat it 
herself. But you know the temptation is 
too strong sometimes. World is a fur- 
nace in whose fires soul is purified. She 
should look inward and carry on as best 
as she can. The Current is within her 
and no outward ceremonies should stand 
in her way if she wises to hear it. Choos- 
ing the line of least resistance is the sim- 
plest way of pulling on in this world. 

Doctor is right when he said that the 
devotional practices do not bring with 
them wealth and riches, sons and daugh- 
ters, fame or abuse. The practices nei- 
ther make us rich from poor, nor poor 
from rich. Whatever actions we did in 
the past are now with us as fate. If in 

this life we give ourselves to devotion, 
we will not come back again. This life is 
for the purpose of avoiding coming back 
into life. I am glad you have grasped 
this truth and have taught it to others as 
well. 

I am deadly against the performance 
of miracles. Sant Mat gives no value to 
the performamce of miracles. In Sant 
Mat, going by His Will is much more 
credible and honorable than doing mira- 
cles. If anything has been interpreted by 
Dr. Johnson as miracle, that may be his 
way of appreciation or interpretation. I 
am ignorant of having done such a thmg. 
Miracle is an ordinary thing, a low thing. 
Go within and see what wonderful pow- 
ers a soul acquires in its rise. Sant Mat 
knows only one miracle and that is to 
withdraw the attention of man from this 
world and direct it towards his Creator, 
to save the soul from transmigration and 
unite it with its origin. It is impossible 
to make an estimate of the powers of 
Saints. They are unfathomable. They are 
dear sons of Their dear Father Who has 
entrusted Them with all that He has. 
From the scent-box of a dealer in scents, 
some scent may perchance go out but 
only those who have fine brains will 
catch the scent and appreciate it. 

With blessings from the Father, 
Yours affectionately, 

SAWAN SINGH 
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He Touches All of Us 
from a talkgiven March 15, 1992, upon his returnfiom the Jaipurprogram 

KENT BICKNELL 

This is a verse of a poem from Rumi: 

Come, come whoever you are - 
Wanderer, worshipper, lover of 

leaving - 
It does not mattel: 
Ours is not a caravan of despair 
Come! Even ifyou have broken your 

vow a thousand times. 
Come, come yet again. Come. 

For me the trip to Jaipur was a trip of 
hope. I want to talk a little bit about the 
trip and then make a personal observa- 
tion about the trip. As usual, I'll say that 
I am one of those blind men who stand 
in front of an elephant and attempt to 
describe it in all sorts of ways. I may 
have some accuracy but no doubt I miss 
the whole truth. I trust my memory 
enough to know that I sort of get it right, 
but what I miss could be really impor- 
tant too. So don't believe a word that I 
say until you actually see it for yourself 
in the transcripts of the tapes. 

The program was new. Jaipur is the 
capital of Rajasthan. It is west of Delhi 
more, a little bit south. It's a city of 
about a million people but it didn't feel 
that big. The program was set up so that 
there were two separate places where 
things happened. One was the western- 
ers' quarters, which was a rented area. 
As in Bombay, Sant Ji would come there 
at eleven o'clock and He would give ei- 
ther a Satsang, or answer questions, or 
we would sing bhajans. And at twelve 
He would put people into meditation and 
leave. At another place there was also a 

very nice, large hall and many rooms to 
house non-western people. A bus would 
shuttle the western group back and forth. 
At that large hall, everybody would gath- 
er in the morning for meditation. And 
then everybody would gather in the 
evening for the Satsang which was giv- 
en in Punjabi. 

So the format was very much like 
the Bombay program. Sant Ji had His 
own quarters separate from those two 
places. He gave the interviews for the 
Westerners there, so each morning the 
people who were going to have private 
interviews went to His place in the bus. 

Some of you may have heard that the 
program was cut short by a day. And 
that was due to Sant Ji getting a little bit 
sick. And that, of course, can create all 
sorts of worries and concerns for us. I 
remember in August of 1976, when I 
went over to India to accompany Sant Ji 
back for His first tour and we were all 
set to leave. We went out for a walk the 
night before, and I remember Pathi Ji 
and Pappu and I were quite excited. And 
the next morning was when He got real- 
ly sick-the day we were supposed to 
leave. The tour got cancelled and didn't 
happen until the next year-1977. 

I remember a lot of things from that 
time. One was that Sant Ji called me in 
and asked me if it was all right if the 
tow be cancelled, because of His health. 
I said "Yes," and then He said, "Okay, so 
you'll just have to fly back without me." 
At which I sort of panicked-picturing 
getting off the plane all by myself. So I 
finally asked Him towards the end, "Is it 
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okay, at least, if I call?" (And it wasn't 
very easy to call. Pappu's father and I 
had to take a scooter for about an hour 
before we could find a telephone that 
we could use.) I said, "Is it okay if I call 
and tell them that I'm coming back 
alone?'And He said, "Yes, that would 
be a good idea-to call." 

Just before I left, I walked in and sat 
down to say goodbye and He was lying 
on His bed. He had had another malaria 
attack which was very severe. And I 
couldn't help it-I just started crying. 
He looked at me and said, "Don't leave 
me like this. If you leave me in such a 
sad state, it will take me longer to get 
better. You should leave, not with your 
heart sad, but you should leave happy." 
So I did my best to stop crying and, by 
His grace, I walked out of there smiling. 
I think of that in terms of how hard it is 
to really know what to do. If we feel that 
the Master is at all sick, we want Him to 
be healthy, of course. But we also know 
that, as a poet once said, He is our "high 
in the art-of-suffering one." 

The details of this Jaipur trip are that 
on the evening after the Initiation, He 
got a little sick, a little bit of a fever. 
And then He went on with the program, 
but His voice began to give out some. 
Toward the end He graciously took the 
advice of those around Him and agreed 
to cut the program short by one day so 
He could rest. He told all the Westerners 
that this was not somethng serious nor 
was it dangerous. That He just needed 
rest. 

He did cut the program one day short. 
On the way home He went via Delhi and 
checked in with His doctor there. The 
doctor is a very competent, very good, 
and wonderful Satsangi. And since Sant 
Ji has been back in Rajasthan, I have 
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talked to Pappu who said that the minute 
Sant Ji got to Rajasthan, He was much 
better-basically all better. When Pap- 
pu left Him, Sant Ji was out taking walks 
on the ashram grounds, in the fields, as 
usual. Sant Ji said to convey His love to 
everybody and that He was very sorry 
that the program had been cut short by a 
day. He said t h s  was all in the Will of 
l r p a l  and that such like thngs do hap- 
pen in the lives of the Saints. 

It was a tremendous relief for all of 
us to hear that He seemed to be getting 
much better quickly. There was some 
time that we were in Jaipur after He had 
left and it was really nice to hear that 
He was back a hundred per cent to nor- 
mal. 

Again, I think it is very easy to mis- 
understand. In fact, He said that. So prob- 
ably the best thing is to try to under- 
stand if we want to and also to know 
that our understanding is probably far 
short of the mark. At any rate, a couple 
people asked, "What about the tour?" 
From everything I could tell, it is full 
steam ahead. He really does seem very 
anxious to come and spend time with 
us. 

Sant Ji did say some very . . . very 
wonderful things. And I wish I did have 
the transcript but I'm going to rely on 
my memory and tell you what I remem- 
ber. 

In a really sweet way, He very strong- 
ly discouraged people from shopping. It 
wasn't a guillotine over our necks (al- 
though it was also) and I don't remem- 
ber the words, but it was something along 
the line that it would be better if we did 
not go out--rather than that we were 
absolutely forbidden to. And then He 
explained that if we spend all day in the 
bazaar, we run the risk (these are my 
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terms), that we may leave here as dry as 
when we came. 

That said a couple things to all of us. 
Number one is that, you know, we didn't 
want to leave as dry as when we came. 
And number two, we were dry when we 
came--in case any of us had any illu- 
sions. The way He said that was very 
sentle and yet the message was really, 
really clear. 

The last day He had been planning to 
drive over to the western quarters and 
drive by a darshan line to say goodbye. 
But since the program was cut short we 
arranged a time-which hadn't originally 
been in the schedule at all-for Him to 
appear at those quarters. He went over 
there at quarter of five and said good- 
bye to people. Actually, He sat down 
and said a few words. That was when He 
told us that while He was a bit weak, 
His condition was neither serious nor 
dangerous. So as it turned out, He came 
over and spent about half an hour with 
us. Two or three minutes after He left 
some people who had been out in the 
bazaar came back and could sense that 
something was different. And they were 
just devastated over what they had 
missed. 

There was another thing He said, 
which was really wonderful and did give 
a lot of hope to me and, I think, to oth- 
ers. I wish I had the exact words. There 
was one question about dreams-telling 
your dreams or not telling your dreams- 
something about experiences, and some- 
thing about coming back into this world. 
And somewhere in the response, He 
talked about when you get Initiation into 
the Naam, you are born into the Home 
of the Satguru. And from that He built a 
number of things. He talked about the 
rites and rituals. If the point of the rites 

and rituals is getting back home, but 
you've now taken birth in the Satguru's 
home, why do you need them? And if 
you're already in the Satguru's home, 
why think about coming back? It was 
very sweet and it was very moving. 

While riding in the car Sant Ji told a 
funny story. Jaipur traffic has a reputa- 
tion for ignoring horns. You blow your 
horn and people don't listen. They just 
cut in front of you anyway. Something 
like that had happened. A cycle had come 
right in front of the car and it inspired 
Sant Ji to tell a story. He said once in a 
town where He was, there was an old 
blind man. And the old blind man really 
needed to buy some milk. So he got a 
bicycle and he got a young child to ride 
with him on the bicycle as his guide. He 
started off for this milk and he ended up 
crashing into another bicycle. The guy 
he crashed into was pretty upset and said, 
"What are you-Blind!?' And the blind 
man said to him, "Yes, I am blind. But 
I'm not as blind as you!" 

Mr. Oberoi told me a very interest- 
ing story. We sometimes think or try to 
measure the Master's awareness of us as 
individuals or His giving and, you know 
. . . where are we in His heart? Is He 
remembering us? That kind of thinking. 
Mr. Oberoi told me that in 1961 he had 
been freshly stationed in Jaipur. Master 
Kirpal Singh didn't go to Jaipur very 
much. There were many places in India 
where there were very strong followings, 
so Master would visit them. On the oth- 
er side of Jaipur from Delhi there is a 
town called Ajmir. And there was a fair- 
ly big Satsang there, so Master Kirpal 
Singh would go to visit. In the early 
sixties, Mr. Oberoi was stationed in Jai- 
pur, and his mother and his wife were 
living with him. And the idea came up 

April 1992 



of having a three-day program in Jaipur. 
Master Kirpal Singh graciously agreed 
to that. He said that on one of His trips 
to Ajmir, on the way back he would stop 
in Jaipur and do a program. 

Oberoi said that something came to 
him and inspired him to call Master Kir- 
pal Singh, and say, "When You come to 
Ajmir, why don't You come and spend 
the night in my house and then leave 
early the next morning for Ajmir? And 
that will break up the journey and give 
You a little rest." So he called and asked 
Him about that and Master Kirpal Singh 
said, something to the effect, "Well, I 
don't make the travel arrangements. Why 
don't you talk to this other person here 
who does?" Mr. Oberoi explained, "At 
that time, that person was not feeling 
very gracious toward me." So when he 
explained the plan, the person said, "Are 
you crazy?" and hung up the phone on 
him. 

The time came for Master EOrpal 
Singh to come to Ajmir. And the day 
before He was supposed to be in Ajmir, 
a telegram came from Master Kirpal 
Singh to Mr. Oberoi, who was not at 
home, but was out doing something for 
his job. The telegram said, "I will be 
coming to your house. I will have these 
people with me, including four women 
from North America, and we would like 
to spend the night at your house. Meet 
me at a certain place outside the city at 
three o'clock." 

Mr. Oberoi's wife and mother scrarn- 
bled to get everything clean and the 
house prepared to take that number of 
people. Luckily Mr. Oberoi came back 
in time. Rain had been pouring and pour- 
ing down. But he went back out on his 
bicycle to the place outside the city 
where he was supposed to meet Master 

Kirpal. It was raining even harder. Mas- 
ter Kirpal Singh's car arrived about three 
hours late due to the rain. Master Kirpal 
Singh said, "Get in my car. You can't 
ride in this rain, you can't ride your cy- 
cle." 

They went to the Oberois' house and 
the family had very lovingly prepared a 
meal for everyone, including Master Kir- 
pal Singh. So they showed Him to His 
room and they said that they had a meal 
prepared for Him. And then the person 
who was traveling with Master b r p a l  
Singh-the same person who had hung 
up the phone on Mr. Oberoi-said, 'No, 
no. There's no need. We've already 
brought food for Master K q a l  Singh. 
We will take care of it. There's no need 
to bring your food." Master h p a l  Singh 
heard of it and said, "Well, why don't 
you fix me plates of both foods and bring 
them." When the food was brought, only 
Mr. Oberoi was in the room with the 
Master and the two plates. Master k r -  
pal took the food that the Oberois had 
prepared and said, "Well, I will eat t h s  
food and, here, you can take the other 
plate." 

I thought it was just a really very, 
very sweet story of how He looks out 
for us. 

I don't have a lot more to say about 
the trip itself. Other than to say that it 
was really sweet. Also in my heart I felt 
a lot of hope. 

When I was flying back, I was re- 
flecting on not just me but a lot of us-a 
lot of us actually sitting in this Satsang 
Hall. I wasn't thlnking of anybody indi- 
vidually but thoughts of how we came 
to this path and how it was for many of 
us a long time ago. I was thinking of 
others who were born into this path may- 
be fifteen or twenty years ago, you 
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know-people who have been brought 
up on this path. And I remembered some- 
thing I had read this summer in an old 
letter written by a woman named Eliza- 
beth Peabody. She lived at a very excit- 
ing time in a very exciting place: the 
early to mid- 1 8 0 0 ' ~ ~  in the Boston area. 
She was a pioneering educator, well-ac- 
quainted with Hawthorne (her brother- 
in-law), Longfellow, Emerson, and Mar- 
garet Fuller. She was quite a dynamic 
woman and very much involved in the 
transcendental movement. And all those 
people were very, very conversant with 
the Bhagavad Gita and the whole idea 
of Atma and the Oversoul. In one of her 
letters she wrote to someone, something 
along the lines that the dangerous age 
really isn't youth. She said that many 
people think that youth is where you frol- 
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ic and lose your sense of self. But for 
her, for people who have committed 
themselves to lofty ideals, the danger- 
ous season is middle age. Because in 
middle age it becomes so easy to suc- 
cumb to the false whisperings of the wis- 
dom of the world and so easy to doubt 
the divine origin of the dreams of youth. 

And I thought of that. I thought how 
we came to this path with so much hope, 
with so many aspirations. And we also 
came fighting an uphill battle. And in 
some ways it may have been easy be- 
cause at that time there was a lot of 
support from a counterculture that was 
very large; in fact a counterculture that 
was basically accepted by the regular 
culture. "Searching for self' became a 
quasi-acceptable thing to do in many cir- 
cles, and certainly a very acceptable 



thing to do in the circles that most of us 
moved in. So we came with a sense of 
rebellion, a sense of independence, a 
sense of wanting something better, a 
sense of really trying to make some- 
thing more of ourselves, of our lives, of 
the world we live in. And I think . . . 
from talking to people and from think- 
ing of my own self, many of us some- 
times fear that we have somehow sold 
out. Just because we have jobs and go to 
work each day and drive thls or that kind 
of car (or actually have a car-if we 
used to always hitchhike). Now we want 
a home, when before we didn't care if 
we lived in a teepee or slept under the 
stars. And so I think that question aris- 
es. 

I just got such an overwhelming feel- 
ing of how unique this Path is. And how 
unique this Guru is. And that we are 
crazy if we think that we're normal, if 
we think that we've sold out. (It was 
wonderful in the London Arport, to go 
into the cafeteria and see all the dishes 
labelled "Suitable for Vegetarians"-to 
have eggless mayonnaise available in lit- 
tle packets.) Our way of life is easier in 
a way than it was twenty years ago. And 
I think that "life being easier" might 
make us feel sort of complacent and 
somehow make us feel like we are no 
longer fighting the battle, we are no long- 
er struggling so much, we are no longer 
out there on the cutting edge. 

Yet when you sit in front of the Word 
made Flesh and He looks down at you, 
He tells you that once you take Initia- 
tion, you've been born into the Home of 
the Satguru and that you're not coming 
back again. You realize that those are 
pretty radical ideas to build your life 

around. And in thinking those kind of 
thoughts, I got a real sense of being 
plugged in again. 

I think there are lots of things to "be- 
ing dry." He has often used that image 
of being dry and He has used the image 
of how, when we get with Him, we be- 
come green again. And I think dryness 
can also imply not just that we're not 
growing or that we're not fresh-it also 
has side effects of becoming brittle and 
not being able to bend. 

So, on the flight home I had a strong 
sense of, "Wait a minute here!"-all 
those people that I know back there who 
are sitting in that Satsang Hall, who go 
every week, who may feel like their spir- 
itual lives have become routine and hum- 
drum and who may even feel guilt about 
that-those people are standing tall. We 
are soldiers-if that's not a good image 
find another one-at the forefront of His 
work and in His work. We are in His 
garden. And He touches all of us. 

It was a very encouraging kind of a 
feeling. More than once He has looked 
at me, (usually when I'm in a state of 
distress) and He has said to me, "Baha- 
dm" And that word means "to be brave, 
to be strong, to take courage." And that's 
why I'll close my talk by reading again 
this poem of Rumi's: 

Come, come whoever you are - 
Wanderer, worshipper, lover of 

leaving - 
It does not matter 
Ours is not a caravan of despair 
Come! Even ifyou have broken your 

vow a thousand times. 
Come, come yet again. Come. 
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The Example of the Birds 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

ow that I am trying to learn a N bhajan I find that itfloats around 
in my head instead of Simran sometimes, 
and I can't say them both; so is that all 
right, to have a bhajan in your head 
instead of Simran ? 

It's all right. That also shows your love 
for the Master. 

Could you talk today about the man's 
responsibility as a householder? 

Yesterday I talked about the responsibil- 
ities of the women; the men also have 
responsibilities in the household and 
many of the responsibilities are similar 
for both. The main responsibility of the 
man in the household life is that he 
should earn his livelihood honestly and 
he should earn enough to support his 
family; and after taking care of his fam- 
ily's needs he should contribute some- 
thing to the needy people also.* He 
should give some of the money that he 
has earned honestly to the charitable 
things also. 

This is very important and when we 
have taken up the household life no mat- 
ter what problems come to us, no matter 
how much we have to suffer in that, we 
should never run away from the respon- 
sibilities which we have taken, we should 

This article is @om a "walk talk" given 
Februaly 29, 1980, in Rajasthan. 
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always be content in whatever we have 
to do and in whatever we are given. We 
should never turn our face away from 
the responsibilities of the household. 

A person living in the household life 
can easily fulfill all the desires he has 
whereas in a life of renunciation he can- 
not do that. 

Sadhus wake up day and night and 
do the meditation and in that way they 
earn the devotion of God, whereas the 
householders cannot devote or sacrifice 
as much time. But by serving the sadhus 
and by contributing from their honestly 
earned money the householders can get 
the benefit of the devotion of God from 
them. 

Once there was a dear one of Guru 
Gobind Singh whose name was Bhai 
Nand Singh. He was the only son of his 
parents and because he was in the 
company of Guru Gobind Singh he felt 
like giving up the family and the world 

* This should not be construed as a bias in 
favor of a "traditional family" where the wom- 
an works in the home and the man works 
outside, rather it emphasizes the need of hon- 
esty in earning and responsibilty in spending 
the earnings, a responsibility primarily to 
one's family, but also to the needy ones in 
our area. The person working outside the 
household can just as well be the woman; the 
point is to co-operate for the betterment of 
all. As Sant Ji says later in this talk, after 
taking up the responsibility of household life, 
"our life doesn't remain ours, as our [family] 
also shares in that." 



and becoming a renunciate Sadhu. 
But the parents didn't want that be- 

cause they were afraid there would be 
no one to take care of their property 
after they would leave because he was 
the only child in the family. So they came 
to Guru Gobind Singh and requested 
Him to advise their son so that he would 
not become a sadhu. 

So Guru Gobind Singh asked him, 
"Bhai Nand Singh, tell me, why do you 
want to become a sadhu? Why don't you 
want to continue as a householder?" 

So Bhai Nand Singh replied, "Be- 
cause there are many responsibilities that 
one has to attend to in the household 
life and moreover there is no happiness, 
there are many problems and that is why 
I don't want to remain a householder I 
want to become a sadhu. It is better to 
renounce the world and go into seclu- 
sion and do the devotion of God; be- 
cause we know that one day we all have 
to leave this world and go back to God. 
So I think it is better that we should 
start leaving this world right now, go 
into seclusion, and do the devotion of 
God." 

Guru Gobind Singh told him, "Well, 
I will tell you two stories and then you 
should decide whether you should be- 
come a sadhu or remain a householder." 

He said, "I will tell you one story of 
a sadhu and another story of a house- 
holder. If you are able to be a sadhu like 
the one I will mention in the story then 
you should become a sadhu. But if you 
cannot do that then you should become 
a householder of the type which I will 
mention in the other story." 

The first story He told was about a 
sadhu who lived outside a village and he 
had a principle that he would never go 
into the village to ask for food. If the 

villagers came there with food he would 
accept that and whatever he got he ate 
with no complaints, but he would never 
go and ask for more. 

Once God thought, "This sadhu has 
made this principle that he will never go 
into the village and he will never beg 
for food; whatever people give him he 
eats, but he never asks for more, and he 
never complains no matter what quality 
of food he gets. Let me see how much 
patience he has and how much faith in 
God he has." 

So God did not inspire people in the 
village to bring food to him and in that 
way two days passed that the sadhu didn't 
have any food to eat. The sadhu thought 
that maybe the villagers had forgotten 
that he was there and that was why they 
had not brought any food. He thought, 
"Let me go and visit the village; the 
people will see me and they will remem- 
ber, and then they will give me some 
food." 

So he went to the village and there 
was a big wedding ceremony going on 
in the home of an important trader. You 
know that in a wedding ceremony ev- 
erybody is busy in their work and no- 
body pays attention to the poor people. 
Since that sadhu was a poor man no one 
paid any attention to him and nobody 
gave him any food. He was following 
his principle of not asking, so he did not 
ask for food and he did not get any. 

So understanding that as the Will of 
God and without any complaints and 
without cursing them he went back to 
his hut. He thought, "It is all in the Will 
of God that people are not getting inspi- 
ration to give me food." He didn't think 
that there was any fault in the villagers; 
he thought, "It is all in the hands of God 
so nobody should be blamed." 
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When God saw this He was very im- 
pressed and he sent two of His servants 
to test him further. God thought, "Let 
me see how much more patience he has 
and how much faith in God he has." So 
He sent two servants who went to the 
sadhu7s hut and told him, "God couldn't 
bear the insult which you received when 
you went to the village; nobody paid 
any attention to you and they didn't even 
give you food for the last four days. God 
wants you to know that if you want He 
can burn this whole village and punish 
them since they didn't respect you." 

But that sadhu was the abode of peace 
and he said, "Well, it was not the fault 
of the villagers that they didn't give me 
any food; I think that it is all in the 
hands of God. Since He didn't inspire 
them to give me food, they didn't give 
me food. If God had inspired them to 
give me food they would have brought 
food to me, as they were bringmg it be- 
fore; so I think that you should go and 
tell God that it is His job to bring me 
food, not the job of the villagers. If He 
wants me to have food He should in- 
spire the villagers to bring food to me. 
If He doesn't want me to have food then 
He may continue to inspire the villagers 
not to bring food to me." 

When both of the servants of God 
heard that they were also very much im- 
pressed. They brought that message back 
to God and God became so pleased with 
him that He gave hlm His darshan. He 
appreciated the way of life that the sadhu 
was living. 

So Guru Gobind Singh told Bhai 
Nand Singh, "If you want to become a 
sadhu and give up the responsibilities of 
the household, you should become a 
sadhu like this one. If you are sure that 
you are able to do that, only then should 
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you become a sadhu, otherwise not. If 
you are ready to remain content in what- 
ever God gives you-whether He gives 
you praise, whether He gives you insult, 
whether He gives you pain or happi- 
ness-if you are determined to accept 
everything in the Will of God, only then 
should you think about becoming a 
sadhu, otherwise not." 

Then Guru Gobind Singh said, "I will 
tell you another story of some house- 
holders." 

A male and female pigeon were both 
living in a forest and once a man, while 
hunting in the forest, lost his way. In the 
evening he came and rested under the 
tree where those pigeons were living. 
He had lost his way and moreover it was 
a very cold night. He couldn't go any- 
where so he thought of spending the 
night there, but he was shivering because 
it was very cold. So both pigeons start- 
ed talking to each other, "Look at this, 
tonight we have a guest in our home, but 
it is a pity that we cannot take care of 
him, we cannot give him anything. We 
have heard how people are understand- 
ing the guest as God and how they sacri- 
fice their everything for giving comfort 
and food to their guests but since we are 
birds and cannot bring a good amount 
of food for this man, it is very bad. God 
will not be pleased with us because we 
are not maintaining our religion of serv- 
ing the guests." 

Then the male pigeon said, "Let me 
leave the forest and find some fire so 
that this man may have some fire to re- 
move his cold." 

So he went into the village and got a 
piece of burning wood. It was very hard 
for him to carry that in his beak but still 
he brought it and dropped it from the 
tree in front of that man. When that man 
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saw that there was a piece of burning 
wood he was very happy because that 
was what he wanted. But there was no 
firewood there and there was no dry hay 
or anything like that to burn in the fire 
so both the pigeons decided to break 
their nest. So they broke their nest and 
threw that dry hay and some things from 
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the tree. So that hunter collected some 
pieces of wood and using that dry hay, 
that broken nest of the pigeons, he made 
a fire and in that way he removed his 
cold. 

Now he was hungry, so both the pi- 
geons thought, "What should be done 
for him for food?" There was no food 
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around so the female pigeon said, 
"There is no life for a wife without the 
husband but if a husband wants, he can 
live without the wife. Let me go and 
sacrifice myself for this guest; I will go 
and bum myself in the fire so he can 
eat me and you take care of yourself 
and the children." 

But the male pigeon said, "No, that 
can never happen, I don't have any ex- 
perience of taking care of the children 
so you should remain and I will go and 
sacrifice myself for this guest." 

Ever since that hunter went and sat 
under that tree he had heard some dis- 
cussion going on between those two pi- 
geons. Even though he was not able to 
understand what they were saying, still 
he realized that they were discussing 
somethmg very seriously. Later when the 
fire came and they broke their nest it 
was not hard for him to understand that 
they were doing all this for his comfort. 

Then the hunter realized that they 
were again discussing something very 
seriously. The male pigeon said, "I 
should go," and the female pigeon said, 
"No, I should go." Both were discussing 
and fighting because each of them want- 
ed to sacrifice themself for the hunter. 

Finally the male pigeon jumped in 
the fire and lost his life. The female 
pigeon also did not take any time and 
she also jumped in the fire saying, "0 
God, now You are the protector of the 
children, because for me now there is no 
life since my husband has left." They 
both sacrificed their lives for serving 
the guest and they had so much love for 
each other that they couldn't live in this 
world without each other. 

So Guru Gobind Singh said to Bhai 
Nand Singh, "If you want to become a 
sadhu, you should become like the sadhu 

I mentioned in my first story; but if you 
want to remain in the household life you 
should live like these householders. Even 
though they were birds, but still they 
maintained their household and the re- 
sponsibilities which they had towards 
each other. See how cleverly they did 
that and moreover they sacrificed them- 
selves in the service of their guest." So 
that is why in the household life we 
should always keep ourself ready to sac- 
rifice ourself for our partner. And only 
in that way, when we have love and re- 
spect for our other partner, only then 
will we be able to maintain our house- 
hold life throughout our life. 

Saints maintain the langar only for 
the sake of the householders. Since the 
householders cannot devote as much 
time in meditation still they should get 
some benefit of the meditation of the 
other people. That is why They have 
maintained this langar in which They 
make the earnings of the householders 
successful. If the householders do not 
make their earnings successful they can- 
not get the benefit of the others' medi- 
tation. In the langar of the Saints They 
never ask anything for Their own self, 
but for the benefit of the other disciples 
They have maintained that langar. 

That is why Kabir Sahib said, "I 
would die rather than to ask for myself 
but for the sake of other people I will 
not be ashamed." 

The meaning of telling the story of 
those pigeons was that even the birds 
have the love for their partners. When 
they are taking care of their children, 
both the male and female bird bring food 
in their beaks. They both work very hard 
and equally to make their home and to 
take care of the children. They have so 
much love for each other that they leave 
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each other only when they die. If one of 
them dies earlier than the other then the 
remaining partner doesn't feel comfort- 
able living alone and he also dies sooner 
or later in the separation from the other 
partner. 

As the male and female bird work 
equally to make their home and to take 
care of their children, in the same way 
[for humans] both the husband and wife 
are equally responsible for making their 
home good. As the male and female birds 
are both bringing things to make their 
nest, in the same way both husband and 
wife are equally responsible in making 
their household successful. As far as tak- 
ing care of the children is concerned, 
just as both the male and female bird 
equally bring food and give that to their 
children, in the same way both husband 
and wife are equally responsible for 
bringing up the children. Moreover both 
of them should work equally hard to earn 
their livelihood and to maintain the 
home. Both of them should work equal- 
ly for making their home a heaven. 

Once at 16PS, for an experiment, I 
put a mark on one male and one female 
bird because I always saw them togeth- 
er. For three years continuously I saw 
them together. They were living togeth- 
er and malung babies and working to- 
gether to bring up the babies. After three 
years the female bird died, then that male 
bird went with some other female bird. 
When that female bird sat there in the 
nest, at that time there were some eggs 
and the babies were not yet born. But 
when the baby birds were born that oth- 
er female was so harsh with them, that 
she threw them out fiom the nest and 
she treated them very badly, So those 
newly born birds also died. 

Looking at that I thought: this is what 

happens with man also. When the wife 
leaves the body, or suppose the wife 
leaves the husband, or the husband leaves 
the wife, if they go and get another part- 
ner and if they have the children, this is 
what the other partner will do with the 
children. If a wife leaves the husband 
and the children with the husband, and 
if because of the lust he goes with an- 
other woman and marries another wom- 
an that woman will do the same thing as 
that bird did. So that is why, when we 
have the children, we should always try 
to maintain our marriage. Moreover af- 
ter we have children it is very important 
for us to maintain the marriage, because 
after we have children our life doesn't 
remain ours, as our children also share 
in that. 

In the household life we should al- 
ways work together, we should always 
help each other, we should always re- 
main loyal to each other, and just as the 
woman has responsibilities in the house- 
hold, in the same way the man also 
should understand his responsibilities 
and attend to them. 

After that, no matter how much 
wealth, children, and name-and-fame 
God has given to us, we should never 
become proud of that we should always 
understand that these are the gfts  of God 
and we should remain detached from 
them. Guru Nanak Sahib says, "Those 
who remain detached from the worldly 
things even when living in the house- 
hold life-I am the slave of such peo- 
ple." 

And a householder should meditate 
on Naam also. Guru Nanak Sahib says, 
'Wanak says, when we have got the Per- 
fect Master we can remain detached fiom 
the world even while living in the house- 
hold and achieve liberation." 
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The Fruit of Seva 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

elcome. All of you are welcome. w Some dear ones worked very hard; 
for a very long time they did the seva. 
Other people came here only in the past 
few days and did some seva. But as far 
as the grace of Master is concerned, for 
Master everyone is alike. 

I thank all the dear ones who did 
seva here, whether it was physical, men- 
tal, or financial. Because seva is very 
important. As Guru Nanak said, "Those 
who serve the dear ones in this world, 
they get its benefit in the Court of God 
in the form of affection of God towards 
them." 

The sangat was benefited a lot be- 
cause of all the seva of you dear ones 
and all the efforts which were made by 
the dear ones here. You know that we 
had not planned the Initiation here. But 
one dear one came and she was yearn- 
ing for Initiation and this was the only 
place where she could come-because 
of her job and some other reasons. So 
she kept weeping and she kept yearning. 
So because of that one soul we had to 
plan an Initiation here. And because we 
had the Initiation here many other dear 
ones also got the benefit of that Initia- 
tion program. And just for the sake of 
one person, in that Initiation fifteen souls 
were able to cut the snare of the Nega- 
tive Power and they were connected with 
the Shabd. 

This talk was given to sevadars at Kirpal 
Ashram, in Sagle, Idaho, on May 11, 1985. 
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And this happened only because of 
the efforts of all the dear ones who have 
done the seva here. Because if you had 
not done the seva here, if Master had 
not sent me here in your love, it would 
have not been possible for that dear one 
to get the Initiation. She had come all 
the way from Minneapolis and she could 
not go to any other place for the Initia- 
tion. For her sake we had to do the Initi- 
ation and many other people got benefit 
from that Initiation program. Kabir said, 
"If you make one soul meet the Shabd- 
if you make one soul get initiated into 
Shabd-you get the fruit of saving one 
wore of cows from the knife of the 
butchers." It is like you are saving so 
many souls, if you are saving one soul 
from the knife of the Negative Power, 
you get the benefit of saving one wore 
of cows from the knife of the butcher. 

So that is why once again I would 
like to express my thanks to all the dear 
ones for doing the seva here. Your seva 
attracted many people here. I was sent 
here, I was pulled here, by your love. 
And because of that, everything hap- 
pened. 

I was telling Pappu about the Initia- 
tion which we had to do. I told him, 
'You don't know. If we miss the chance 
of getting the Initiation, we never know 
when we are going to get that again." 
So, that is why this Initiation was held 
here although it was inconvenient for 
some of the people because they were 
expecting a meditation session. But this 



was also very important. 
So, I hope that, a s  you have done the 

seva this time and have benefited many 
souls, in the same way, in the future also, 
if you will get such an opportunity, you 
will do the seva, you will make all the 
efforts to make things convenient for the 
dear ones. And I hope that you people 
who live in this area will maintain your 
love and respect for each other in the 
sangat, because if you will maintain your 
love and respect you will be able to med- 
itate. When you will meditate, then the 
fragrance of your meditation will go out 
and it will bring many other souls. And 
you can become an instrument for sav- 
ing many souls fiom the butcher's knife 
or from the knife of the Negative Power. 

There is one very important thing 
which all the Satsangis should under- 
stand and that is the deception of the 
Negative Power and the Mind. You 
should know how the Mind and the Neg- 

ative Power deceives us. 
That is why it is very im- 
portant for all the dear 
ones to maintain love for 
each other after doing 
the seva. Because what 
usually happens is that, 
with the grace of the 
Master, dear ones are 
able to do the seva and 
everything is going on 
fine. But later on, the 
Negative Power sits with- 
in them and creates dis- 
unity among them and in 
that way He pulls them 
apart, He tears them 
apart. This happens only 
when dear ones forget 
the Master, and only 

when the dear ones become proud of the 
seva they have done. When the ego 
comes into their mind, only then does 
this happen. 

So after doing the seva, you should 
not be proud of what you have done, 
you should not allow your ego to rise 
up. You should never ask for all these 
things from the Master. You should ask 
for humility, you should ask for meek- 
ness. Master Kirpal used to say, "When 
you go to God, you should take humili- 
ty. Because He loves the humble people; 
He loves humility. He is Almighty, He is 
All-Conscious. To whom should He 
show His humility? That is why He loves 
those people who come to Him with all 
humility." So, you should develop hu- 
mility within you. And after doing the 
seva, don't be proud of what you have 
done. Don't allow your ego to spoil the 
fruit of devotion which you have gained 
by doing seva. 

SAW' BANI 



"I have said many a time before and I repeat it 
again that once the seed of Naam has been sown 
in the heart's soil, it must sprout one day, grow, 
become a full tree and bear @it. It  is impossible 
to destroy this seed. The devotee of the Current 
must reach Sach Khand. I t  is inevitable. 

- Baba Sawan Singh Ji, 
in a letter to the Brocks 




